


The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, March 5, 2014, in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Joseph Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
County Council President John DeFazio
County Sheriff William Mullen

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick, John DeGhetto and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Mrs. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Received positive response from the personnel at the Allegheny County Jail 
in relation to the one letter received in regards to the lack of care this month.
· In regards to the Corizon report, there was concern that no numbers for December were reported making it unable to compare them to the January numbers. 
· The Job Training Program is a positive item that is underway. Ms. Damick suggested that it would beneficial for the board to review it as well as tour.
· Applauded Judge Williams’s idea to tour the different community programs.
· Noted that out of the 20 individuals who had taken the GED, three had passed it this month. 
· Stated how helpful the information contained in the Electronic Monitoring reports are and stated how other programs should take note.
· Noted how pleased she was to see the Chatham students back with their Creative Writing Program. She also was happy to see that dates and times were adjusted so that more female offenders were able to attend. It was suggested that good things like this program should be publicized.
· Spoke at County Council in regards to Corizon. Ms. Damick felt that council was aware of the situation with Corizon and urged a review of the contract when it expires in September.
Members of the Allegheny County Jail Health Justice Project including Bret Grode, Sister Barbara Finch, Julia Johnson and Mel Packer addressed the board with the following concerns:
· Mr. Packer provided a handout to the board in which it stated nine known facts about Corizon. It was stated that in order to save lives and tax payers dollars that the contract with Corizon needs to be broken and terminated due to its failure to follow the guidelines as stated in the contract. Mr. Packer asked the Jail Oversight Board to take action.

· Mr. Grode informed the board that the Justice Project intends on continuing to attend the Jail Oversight Board meetings demanding transparency and immediate remedial measures to address the human rights crisis at the Allegheny County Jail. It was stated that a letter was recently sent to Warden Harper from the ACJ Health Justice Project requesting some answers regarding the crisis at hand. Judge Williams addressed the concern that in the letter addressed to Warden Harper, Mr. Grode claimed to be legal director for the Abolitionist Law Center but the attorney for Tomi Lynn Harris, mother of Frank Smart who died while in the ACJ. Judge Williams asked Mr. Grode if he felt that it was a conflict of interest as an attorney to be addressing the Warden at a public forum to seek information while representing the Frank Smart family and the Abolitionist Law Center at the same time.  Mr. Grode had no response.
· Ms. Johnson stated that in the findings there has been a lack of transparency not only to how Corizon was put into place as a healthcare provider for the ACJ but also the process of how the healthcare is given, how the Jail Oversight Board functions and whether County Council has approved this contract with Corizon. Ms. Johnson asked the board to work with the public to advocate transparency and accountability within the ACJ. It was addressed that people who have died in the jail their families have still have not received notification that their loved one has passed away. It is her hope that the jail can be transformed into a model for other cities and counties to follow.
· Sister Barbara Finch, nurse for Corizon, addressed the board of the psychiatrist that was employed at the ACJ who walked out and quit recently. The concern was stated that currently there is no psychiatrist on duty which causes a lag on mental care at the ACJ. Sister Barbara Finch pleaded that sufficient workers be provided for the needs of the inmates.

Judge Williams reminded the public that the Jail Oversight Board meeting is not the forum to ask questions and expect answers but rather to state concerns or findings.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
A motion to approve the minutes of February 19, 2015 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:
Judge Williams stated that when looking at the interactions between board and the community, he sees growth and movement. It was stated that it is believed that the concerns that the community have are similar to those of the board. Judge Williams stated his concern that there is only one physician in the ACJ for approximately 3000 inmates. It was emphasized that the board is not in support of the issues and problems going on throughout the ACJ. Judge Williams stated that the jail should be a place where some of the most at risk people can receive medical treatment and care. It is in the interest of the Jail Oversight Board to rectify the issues about the current quality of life that appears to exist in the ACJ. Judge Williams acknowledged that the ACJ death rate is two times the expectation. There remain a numerous amounts of unfilled positions in the ACJ. Judge Williams informed those present that the County Executive, Rich Fitzgerald as well as members of the board are engaged in a number of activities to try to rectify the situation.




WARDEN’S REPORT:
Nothing to report.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Nothing to report.
NEW BUSINESS: 
Frank Scherer from the Electronic Monitoring Program provided the board with a handout of the County Intermediate Punishment Plan for 2015-2016 for review. Due to deadlines for the PCCD a motion by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board for the 2015-2016 County Intermediate Punishment Plan. 
CORIZON: 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. John DeGhetto, Regional Medical Director for Corizon summarized the report for the month of January 2015. It was stated that the number of clinic and dental visits have increased. It was noted that the infirmary care has been improved which has reduced the length of stay in the infirmary. The bookings have gone down so intakes have gone down as well. The staffing vacancy ratio has improved significantly. Mr. DeGhetto introduced Leslie Travis as the new Director of Nursing at the ACJ and it was stated that a second doctor was hired as well, Dr. Musah. Have over the number of contracted hours of physicians due to there being no site medical director at the moment. It is the intention to keep these positions even after when a site medical director is hired making it a total of three physicians on site when hiring is complete.
Mr. DeFazio stated that others have brought to his attention that there are numerous inmates needing mental health and that there is no one on site at the ACJ to handle these cases. Mr. DeGhetto informed the board that as of March 4, 2015 the current psychiatrist that was employed at the ACJ had her clearances revoked causing this position to remain vacant at this time. It was stated that there are several part time psychiatrists and nurse practitioner are working periodically to assist in this. Judge Williams emphasized the critical need for a full time psychiatrist in the ACJ. Mr. DeGhetto stated that they are currently seeking to fill the full time psychiatrist position. Mr. DeGhetto informed the board that he has reached out to the Allegheny County Medical Society, the Pennsylvania Psychiatric Society, two residency programs in Pittsburgh, UPMC and the Allegheny Health Network in search for a psychiatrist. Also over 4000 letters have been mailed as well as a phone call campaign to Pennsylvania licensed psychiatrists throughout the country in hopes to fill the position. Every effort is being taken to recruit to fill this position even though there is a claim of shortages for available psychiatrists throughout Pittsburgh. Judge Williams asked that Mr. DeGhetto to keep the board informed when the position has been filled. 



DEPUTY WARDEN REPORT:
The Allegheny County Jail is interested in working with Jail Education Solutions (JES) on an initiative that will bring tablet based services to residents. Deputy Warden Warren explained the benefits of having such a program such as GED prep, literacy, and employment to name a few. The initial cost for the ACJ to pilot this program for a year would be $105,000.00 which would cover the cost of the tablets as well as rental fee. Hotspots within the ACJ to assist in an internet connection would be determined at a later time. By joining this as a pilot participant, Allegheny County would be part of a fully funded third-party study administered by the University of Chicago Crime Lab. Specifics about this evaluation would be further vetted with JES. A motion to approve the funding for the pilot tablet programming for a year was made by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS: 
Program for Offenders- Mr. Ted Johnson informed the board that a contract with Federal Probation was recently signed for outpatient counseling. A psychiatrist was also recently hired to assist the residents with issues.
              The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Sellers informed the board that they recently hosted a forum with Leadership Pittsburgh where some of the participants were able to take a tour of the facility. Mr. Sellers stated that Renewal is working on changing over to an electronic medical records system. Some of the staff recently went through some training sponsored by the Department of Corrections.
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Frank Scherer highlighted the January report. There are currently 731 participants in the program as of January 2015. To which 166 successfully completed the program and 4 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, the Electronic Monitoring Unit saved 16,554 jail days. Judge Williams inquired on a case recently brought before him in which an offender received three years house arrest. Mr. Scherer confirmed that this was extremely rare and stated the average is normally from 90 to 180 days.
              Goodwill- Nothing to report.
Judge Williams informed all of the Community Correction Programs that it is in his intention for members of the board to visit all sites and asked for programs to provide some possible dates for this to take place.
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Mr. Davis was approved by the Board.
Respectfully submitted,


Chelsa Wagner
Secretary
	



